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OPINION AND ORDER

The claimant appeals and the respondents cross-appeal

an administrative law judge’s opinion filed December 28,

2012.  The administrative law judge found that Donnie Moss

sustained a compensable injury.  The administrative law
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judge found that Josephine Moss was not entitled to an award

of dependency benefits.  After reviewing the entire record

de novo, the Full Commission affirms the administrative law

judge’s opinion.  

I.  HISTORY

The parties stipulated that “Donnie Moss and Josephine

Moss were husband and wife, having married on November 3,

1989, in Ouachita County, Arkansas.”  Josephine Moss

testified that she and Donnie Moss separated and stopped

living together in approximately 1999.  Josephine Moss

testified on direct examination:

Q.  Mrs. Moss, during the time that you and Mr.
Moss lived separate and apart, did he provide
support for you?

A.  Yes.  He would help me, you know, when I would
meet up with him.  He would give me and help me
out.  

Q.  How did he help you?  

A.  Mostly whenever I’d see him, once a week,
twice a week or whenever, you know.  

Q.  Did he give you money?

A.  Money, yeah.  

Q.  About how much money did he provide to you
when you would see him?

A.  He would give me like about a hundred dollars. 
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Q.  Do you know, on average over the years, how
much a month?

A.  Over the years?

Q.  Yes....Just say per month on an average.

A.  Okay.  Right about three or four hundred.

Q.  I think you told me roughly about two hundred
dollars on average, monthly?

A.  Yeah.  About two.

Q.  Is that about right?

A.  Yes, sir....

Q.  How often would you see Mr. Moss before his
death?

A.  I seen him from clean on from the whole time. 
I would see him most every day or every other day,
you know, a lot.  

Q.  How would that happen?  Explain how you would
happen to see him?

A.  If I’d go to the store out somewhere, you
know, I’d just see him different places.

Q.  Did he come by the house?

A.  Oh, yeah.  He used to come by there all the
time....

Q.  During the time that you all were separated,
would you see him on a regular basis?

A.  Oh, yes, sir.

Q.  Every week?

A.  Mostly.  Not every week.  
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Q.  What would y’all do when you saw each other?

A.  We’d talk and stuff, you know, and I’d ask has
he got a little change for me, you know.  

Q.  Was there ever once when you asked him that he
did not provide support for you?

A.  No.  Right.  Every time I would ask him, if he
got it, he would give it.

Q.  Did y’all ever spend the night together after
you were separated?

A.  Oh, yes, a lot of times....It was at my
sister’s house.  

Q.  Which sister?

A.  Jennifer Rivers.    

Q.  Did you depend on him for the money that he
would give you?

A.  Yes, I did.

Upon cross-examination by counsel for Respondent No. 1,

Josephine Moss agreed that she did not document the

claimant’s monetary assistance: “I don’t have it in writing

or paper or nothing....He didn’t give me enough to go in the

bank.”  

Elsie Curry testified regarding her relationship with

Josephine Moss, “Her mother and I are first cousins.”  The

claimant’s attorney questioned Elsie Curry:
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Q.  How much time did you spend leading up to
February of 2011 with Mr. Moss and Mrs. Moss and
her mother?

A.  Well, I would see them on various occasions. 
I’ve taken her to the store a lot and, you know,
she would see him and get money, you know....I
know I carried her to Wal-Mart around Christmas
time, and she come out....I didn’t even get out
of the car, and she came out with some money, and
they came out together.  I mean, she didn’t have
that much, so I’m pretty sure he gave it to her.  

Q.  Okay.  Were there any other times that you saw
him give her money and know that he gave her
money?

A.  Well, she would tell me he gave her money, uh
huh.  She said he always would help her pay her
bills and stuff, because she wasn’t making that
much....

Q.  Do you know anything about how much he gave
her?  Do you know how much money Mr. Moss gave
Mrs. Moss?

A.  No.  She had about three hundred dollars in
her hand, I know, because she had it all, you
know.

    
Josephine Moss’s mother, Renell Rivers, testified that

Josephine lived with her and paid rent in the amount of $350

per month.  The claimant’s attorney questioned Renell

Rivers:

Q.  How often did you see Mr. Moss?

A.  I’d see him almost every week or two because
he was always coming around, because he’d come to
my house and visit....He’d come and see me and my
daughter, too.  We all stayed together....
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Q.  Do you know anything about Mr. Moss providing
money to your daughter?

A.  Yes, sir.  He was always giving her some money
to help.  

Q.  How do you know that?

A.  Because he’d give it to me sometimes to give
to her.  

Q.  Well, say the last year before Mr. Moss died,
did Mr. Moss ever give you any money to give to
your daughter?

A.  Yes, sir.

Q.  How many times?

A.  Oh, about once or twice, you know, before he
died....

Q.  How much did he give you?

A.  Sometimes he’d give me two hundred, and I
really appreciated it, to, because it helped us
out.  

Respondent No. 1's attorney cross-examined Renell 

Rivers:

Q.  In the year before Mr. Moss died, did you know
that he gave her money twice?

A.  Yes, sir.  

Q.  And you said it was about two hundred dollars?

A.  Yes, sir....He’d give her money and give me
money to give to her.  And sometimes he might give
her some and I wouldn’t be with her.  That’s what
he was giving me when I seen him.
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Q.  Did he do this on a regular basis?

A.  Yes.

Q.  Could you count on it?

A.  Yes, sir.  About every two or three weeks,
something like that....

Q.  So if he gave you money to give to her, that’s
just like giving you money, is that right?

A.  Yeah.  He’d give it to me to give to her. 
Like we pay our bills, that helped us on our
bills.

    
The claimant’s attorney examined Josephine Moss’s

sister, Jennifer Rivers:

Q.  Did you ever see [Donnie Moss] with your
sister in the last year?

A.  Yes sir....Most of the time, every time he’d
get paid.

Q.  How often was that?

A.  I’d say every two weeks or maybe every
week....

Q.  Did you ever see him give your sister any
money?

A.  Yeah, he gave her money all the time.  

Q.  Do you know how much?

A.  It’d be different prices, but he would give
her something.  

Q.  Okay.  Did you observe it?

A.  I’d say about a hundred or two maybe.  
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Q.  You actually saw him give her that amount of
money in your presence?

A.  Yes, sir.  Uh huh, because he was staying with
me....

Q.  Are you aware that Mrs. Moss needed the money?

A.  Yes, sir....She needed it....She would take
care of Momma.

  
Odean Confron testified that he was employed with

Rogers Logging on February 23, 2011.  Odean Confron

testified that he was a “topper” for the respondent-

employer: “Topping is after the cutting machine cuts the

tree, we top it and cut the log out of it.  You know, limb

it and top it and cut the log out of it.”  Mr. Confron

testified on direct examination:

Q.  Do you recall working with Mr. Moss on the day
that he died?

A.  Yes.  

Q.  What was Mr. Moss’s job?

A.  He was a topper, too....

Q.  Did y’all ride to the job site together?

A.  Oh, yeah.  In the labor truck....We start work
at 7:00.

Q.  Okay.  So you would have left Camden much
earlier?

A.  Oh, yeah.  About 5:00 or something like that.  
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Q.  So you would have been with him from 5:00
until the time of his death?

A.  Oh, yeah.  Uh-huh.  See, what I would do, I
would pick him up at home....
And we’ll go to the mill, then we catch the labor
truck there.  And go from there to the woods....

Q.  Were you present when he was killed?

A..  Yeah.  I was walking back to him....His saw
was on the log, and I don’t know whether he was
getting him a cigarette or buttoning his jacket
up, but I was walking on up to him and fixing to
get in there with him, like I told him, we’re
going to cut these logs up, you know, I was going
to help him, you know, where he was at, and all at
once, I heard pop, and when it said pow, he just
went up in the air, you know, like that, and when
he came down, he rolled.  

Q.  What happened?

A.  The tree cutter was way out there....The tree
cutter was a long distance away....
From my way of thinking, the machine was not no
danger to us, you know, as far as it was away....

Q.  Well, was he standing any place or doing
anything that was out of the ordinary?

A.  No.  I couldn’t see it, you know, like I say,
I was walking up to him, you know, and I still was
kind of a little piece away from him, you know,
but I couldn’t tell whether he was getting a
cigarette or buttoning his....I couldn’t tell
what he was doing, but I know he was standing
there with the saw on the log, you know.  

Q.  Did that appear to be just some freak
accident?  Would you say that was foreseeable?

A.  That’s what I took it to be....
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Q.  Did either one of you do anything that you
hadn’t done, like you said, numerous times before
that morning?

A.  No.  There’s one thing about it, you know, we
tried to be, you know, especially me because I
was, you know ...  I would tell him, you know,
he’ll tell me, too, you know, we’ve got to watch
out for each other.

Respondent No. 1's attorney cross-examined Odean

Confron:

Q.  Did you know that Mr. Moss did cocaine?

A.  No....

Q.  Did you say anything to him about not going to
the spot that he was in when this incident
happened?

A.  No, I didn’t, because we both was headed to
the same spot....

Q.  Is there some type of rule about staying away
from that tree cutter machine?

A.  Yeah.  You’re right.

Q.  Is there a certain number of feet you’re
supposed to stay away from it or what?

A.  How far was it?  Three hundred feet?

Q.  Three hundred feet?

A.  Yeah, it’s something like that.  Maybe
further, but I’m just not thinking right,
but you’re supposed to stay away from it a good
piece from it, but I think it’s three hundred
feet.  
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Q.  And the reason you’ve got to stay away from
that machine is because it’s downing trees and all
of this stuff can happen just like it happened, is
that right?

A.  That’s right....

Q.  With that cutting machine out in the woods,
and let’s say you’re going to take a break or
you’re going to smoke a cigarette or you’re going
to put your coat on, whatever you’re going to do,
wouldn’t the safe thing to do would be to get back
up against a tree or something?  It (sic) there
some kind of shelter in case something falls?

A.  That’s true.  Uh huh.  That’s true.

Q.  But at the time you saw Mr. Moss, he wasn’t
cutting or topping or using his chain saw, he was
either lighting a cigarette or buttoning his coat,
and because of where he was is why he got killed?

A.  Yeah.  And he could have been just waiting for
me to get there, you know, because we were going
to start right there.  I was going to start right
there where he was at.  We was going to start
together and take that strip of timber, you know,
together...

Q.  Did you tell Joe Rogers that you told Donnie
Moss not to go to the area where he was at?

A.  To where he was killed at?

Q.  Yeah.

A.  No.  I haven’t told no one, because we both
was headed there.  

Counsel for Respondent No. 2 questioned Mr. Confron:

Q.  You were asked the question by Mr. Ryburn
about whether or not you knew whether Donnie Moss
was using cocaine, and you seemed to be surprised
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about that.  Did you know, in general, that he had
used cocaine before?

A.  Well, you know, you can hear anything.  As far
as me knowing and seeing it, no.  

The parties stipulated that “the claimant/decedent,

Donnie Moss, was an employee of the respondent, Rogers

Logging, at the time of his death,” and that “the claimant’s

death occurred in the course of and incident to his

employment with Rogers Logging on February 23, 2011.”  The

parties stipulated that “on February 23, 2011, the deceased

had an average weekly wage of $588.00.”  The parties

stipulated that “Donnie Moss and Josephine Moss were still

married at the time of Donnie Moss’ death.”

The record indicates that an investigation was

performed on the date of the accident by a representative of

the U.S. Department of Labor, Occupational Safety and Health

Administration.  A resulting Investigation Summary, dated

March 16, 2011, indicated that a fatality had occurred on

February 23, 2011 as the result of “Misjudgment of hazardous

situation.”  An Abstract indicated, “A Saw Hand employee was

carrying a chain saw and was walking towards a tree that had

been felled by a Tigercat mechanical harvester (cutting

machine).  The employee was going to cut off the top of the
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tree and any limbs that remained.  At the same time, the

operator of the Tigercat cutting machine cut a large pine

tree which fell and struck the top of a gum tree.  A portion

of the top of the gum tree broke off from the impact and the

broken piece became a projectile which struck the victim.”  

The following “OSHA 1A Narrative” was also attached:

A.  NATURE AND SCOPE OF THE INSPECTION:
1.  NATURE: This inspection/investigation was
conducted in response to a logging fatality that
occurred on February 23, 2011....

Rogers Logging Company Inc. was in the process of
select cutting a ten acre tract of land that was
separated almost in half by Hwy. 371.  The
employer had his employees working on the east
side of Hwy 371.  The employer was using a
mechanical means (Tigercat Feller-Buncher #725E)
to cut the selected trees down.  On the morning of
the second day at this site two saw hands were
cutting up a couple of trees that had been fallen
the previous day and the Feller-Buncher operator
was continuing to fall trees.  As one of the saw
hands was setting up to cut up a previously cut
tree in the required 33' lengths, the Feller-
Buncher operator was cutting a 110' pine tree that
was approximately 145' from the saw hand.  As
the pine tree fell, it caught the top of a smaller
gum tree which broke from the impact and parts of
the gum tree became airborne and flew into the
area where the saw hand was working, striking him
and causing fatal injuries.  

2.  INSPECTION FINDINGS/COMPLAINT ITEM ASSESSMENT:
The saw hand was found to be too close to the
falling tree.  The employee should have been at a
minimum 220' from the tree being felled.  While
reviewing the companies’ policies and records it
was determined that the employer had not ensured
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that all employees had been trained in CPR and
First Aid.  It was recognized that the employees
that had been trained in First Aid and CPR had not
been required by the employer to maintain their
certifications.  The employer also did not
document that he had provided training in the
recognition of safety and health hazards
associated with the logging industry to all
employees....

4.  PROPOSED ACTIONS: Citations proposed for
exposing employees to falling trees, no First Aid
and CPR training, not maintaining First Aid and
CPR certifications and not documenting training
for the recognition of safety and health hazards
associated with the logging industry.

  
A pre-hearing order was filed on May 7, 2012.  The

claimant’s contentions were, “1.  The claimants, Josephine

Moss and Donnie Moss, were married at the time of his death. 

2.  Donnie Moss’s death occurred incident to his employment

with the respondent, Rogers Logging.  3.  The claimant’s

death was compensable.  4.  The claimant, Josephine Moss,

was in some manner dependent upon the claimant, Donnie Moss,

at the time of his death.”  

Respondent No. 1's contentions were, “1.  The claimant

tested positive for cocaine on the day of the accident.  The

death was caused by the use of illegal drugs.  2.  The

deceased had no dependents.  In the alternative, if there

was a dependent, it is only a partial dependency.”  
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Respondent No. 2's contentions were, “1.  Cameshia

Jackson, who is beyond 25 years of age, made a claim for

survivor benefits when represented by Attorney Gregory

Giles.  Attorney Giles was allowed to withdraw as her

attorney per the February 6, 2012 Order of the Full

Commission.  It is unknown whether Ms. Jackson will continue

her claim.  2.  Josephine Moss, represented by Attorney

Claudell Woods, has made a claim for survivor benefits.  The

Trust Fund will propound interrogatories and requests for

production of documents to Attorney Woods forthwith.”  

The claimant agreed to litigate the following issue:

“1.  Whether the claimant’s attorney is entitled to

attorney’s fees and costs.”  Respondent No. 1 agreed to

litigate the following issues: “1.  Compensability of the

fatal accident.  2.  Proof of dependency/partial dependency. 

3.  Attorney fee.”  Respondent No. 2 agreed to litigate the

following issue: “1.  Whether Josephine Moss is entitled to

survivor benefits for full or partial dependency.”

Counsel for Respondent No. 1 informed the

administrative law judge and the other parties on June 4,

2012, “Attached is the positive drug screen that the

respondents will introduce at the hearing.”  The attached
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evidence was a Report Of Laboratory Analysis, issued by the

State Crime Laboratory on March 24, 2011.  The Report Of

Laboratory Analysis indicated that the Investigating Officer

was Randy Reed, the Columbia County Coroner.  Don Riddle, a

Forensic Toxicologist, reported, “I do hereby attest and

confirm as specified by A.C.A. 12-12-313, that the

information listed below is a true and accurate report of

the results of analysis performed of evidence received in a

sealed condition at the Arkansas State Crime Laboratory.” 

The Report of Laboratory Analysis indicated that a urine

specimen from Donnie Ray Moss was Positive for “Cocaine

Metabolite.”

Counsel for Respondent No. 2 informed the

administrative law judge on June 6, 2012, “First, concerning

the issue of compensability, we join Respondent No. 1 in its

contention that the claim is not compensable because the

Claimant cannot overcome the legal presumption per A.C.A.

§11-9-102(4)(B)(iv) that the drugs present in Mr. Moss on

the day of his death substantially occasioned his accidental

injury.  Second, the Trust Fund contends that Josephine Moss

cannot meet her burden of showing that she was wholly and

actually dependent upon Donnie Moss at the time of his
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death.  Third, in the alternative, if Ms. Moss is able to

prove any measure of dependency, she will only be able to

prove partial dependency in an amount to be determined by

the Commission.  Fourth, attorney fees will be owed only

upon the amount of benefits controverted and awarded.”       

A hearing was held on October 11, 2012.  At that time,

the claimant objected to introduction of the Report Of

Laboratory Analysis from the State Crime Laboratory.  The

claimant asserted that the Report Of Laboratory Analysis was

hearsay and lacked a proper chain of custody.    

An administrative law judge filed an opinion on

December 28, 2012.  The administrative law judge found that

Donnie Moss sustained a compensable injury on February 23,

2011.  The administrative law judge found, however, that

Josephine Moss did not prove she was entitled to an award of

dependency benefits.    

The claimant appeals to the Full Commission and the

respondents cross-appeal.

II.  ADJUDICATION

A.  Compensability

Act 796 of 1993, as codified at Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-

102(4)(Repl. 2002), provides:
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(A) “Compensable injury” means:
(i) An accidental injury causing internal or
external physical harm to the body ...
arising out of and in the course of employment and
which requires medical services or results in
disability or death.  An injury is “accidental”
only if it is caused by a specific incident and is
identifiable by time and place of occurrence[.]...

(B) “Compensable injury” does not include:
(iv)(a) Injury where the accident was
substantially occasioned by the use of alcohol,
illegal drugs, or prescription drugs used in
contravention of physician’s orders.  
(b) The presence of alcohol, illegal drugs, or
prescription drugs used in contravention of
physician’s orders shall create a rebuttable
presumption that the injury or accident was
substantially occasioned by the use of alcohol,
illegal drugs, or prescription drugs used in
contravention of physician’s orders.  
(c) Every employee is deemed by his or her
performance of services to have impliedly
consented to reasonable and responsible testing by
properly trained medical or law enforcement
personnel for the presence of any of the
aforementioned substances in the employee’s body.
(d) An employee shall not be entitled to
compensation unless it is proved by a
preponderance of the evidence that the alcohol,
illegal drugs, or prescription drugs utilized in
contravention of the physician’s orders did not
substantially occasion the injury or accident.

In the present matter, the Full Commission initially

notes that the administrative law judge excluded from

evidence the results of the Report Of Laboratory Analysis

prepared by the State Crime Laboratory.  The administrative

law judge determined that “the respondents did not offer
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testimony from any witnesses to explain how, when, or where

the drug screen was taken, how the test was administered, or

how the results were arrived at.”  The administrative law

judge also implicitly determined that the respondents did

not “establish chain of custody.”  

It is the duty of the Full Commission to conduct its

own fact-finding independent of that done by an

administrative law judge.  Crawford v. Pace Indus.., 55 Ark.

App. 60, 929 S.W.2d 727 (1996).  The Full Commission makes

its own findings in accordance with the preponderance of the

evidence.  Tyson Foods, Inc. v. Watkins, 31 Ark. App. 230,

792 S.W.2d 348 (1990).  The purpose of establishing a chain

of custody is to prevent the introduction of physical

evidence that has been tampered with or is not authentic. 

Newman v. State, 327 Ark. 339, 939 S.W.2d 811 (1997).  The

finder of fact must be satisfied within a reasonable

probability that the evidence has not been tampered with. 

Id.  Minor uncertainties in the chain of custody do not

render the evidence inadmissible as a matter of law.  Crisco

v. State, 328 Ark. 388, 943 S.W.2d 582 (1997).

Based upon our de novo review of the entire record in

the present matter, the Full Commission finds that the
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Report of Laboratory Analysis is authentic evidence, and

there is no indication of record that the results of the

Laboratory Analysis were improperly collected or

administered.  The preponderance of evidence demonstrates

that the Laboratory Analysis was a legitimate urine specimen

taken from Donnie Ray Moss on the date of the February 23,

2011 accidental injury.  Additionally, the Commission is not

bound by technical or statutory rules of evidence.  Ark.

Code Ann. §11-9-705(a)(Repl. 2002).  The Commission must

conduct hearings in a manner that will best ascertain the

rights of the parties.  See Coleman v. Pro Transp., Inc., 97

Ark. App. 338, 249 S.W.3d 149 (2007).  We find in the

present matter that the Report of Laboratory Analysis is

authentic, probative evidence which should be admitted into

the record.

The administrative law judge found, “9.  Donnie Moss

sustained a compensable injury on February 23, 2011, and

died that same day as a compensable consequence of that

injury.”  The Full Commission finds that the claimant proved

by a preponderance of the evidence that Donnie Moss

sustained a compensable injury on February 23, 2011.  The

record before the Commission shows that Donnie Moss was
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performing employment services for the respondent-employer,

Rogers Logging Company, on February 23, 2011.  The evidence

demonstrates that the claimant was fatally injured by a

falling section of a tree.  A Report of Laboratory Analysis,

which evidence is properly before the Commission,

demonstrated the presence of cocaine metabolites in the

claimant’s body at the time of the accidental injury.  A

rebuttable presumption was therefore created that the

claimant’s injury was substantially occasioned by the use of

illegal drugs.  See Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-

102(4)(B)(iv)(b)(Repl. 2002).

The burden therefore shifts to the claimant to prove,

by a preponderance of the evidence, that the illegal drugs

did not substantially occasion the accident.  See Ark. Code

Ann. §11-9-102(4)(B)(iv)(d)(Repl. 2002).  Preponderance of

the evidence means the evidence having greater weight or

convincing force.  Metropolitan Nat’l Bank v. La Sher Oil

Co., 81 Ark. App. 269, 101 S.W.3d 252 (2003).  Whether the

rebuttable presumption is overcome by the evidence is a

question of fact for the Commission to determine.  Woodall

v. Hunnicutt Constr., 340 Ark. 377, 12 S.W.3d 630 (2000). 

The Full Commission finds in the present matter that the
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rebuttable presumption was overcome by the evidence.  We

find particularly credible the testimony of the claimant’s

co-worker, Odean Confron.  Mr. Confron testified that he and

the claimant were “topping” trees on February 23, 2011.  Mr.

Confron and the claimant began the work day at approximately

5:00 a.m. and were transported to the work site by

approximately 7:00 a.m.  Odean Confron testified, “I was

walking back to him....I heard pop, and when it said pow, he

just went up in the air, you know, like that, and when he

came down, he rolled.”  

Odean Confron testified that he did not believe at the

time of the accident that he or the claimant were in any

apparent or imminent danger: “The tree cutter was a long

distance away.  From my way of thinking, the machine was not

no danger to use, you know, as far as it was away.”  Mr.

Confron testified that he was in fact walking to the same

location where the claimant was standing at the time of the

accident: “We both was headed to the same spot....We both

was headed there.”  There is no evidence of record

demonstrating that Odean Confron was impaired as the result

of illegal drugs on February 23, 2011.  The Investigation

Summary prepared by the Occupational Safety and Health
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Administration indicated that Donnie Moss was too close to

the mechanical tree cutter at the time of the February 23,

2011 accident.  Nevertheless, there is no probative or

credible evidence of record demonstrating that Donnie Moss’s

injury on February 23, 2011 was caused by the use of

cocaine.  Any conclusion that the claimant’s injury and

death on February 23, 2011 was caused by the presence of

cocaine in his urine specimen would be based on speculation

and conjecture, which can never supply the place of proof. 

Dena Constr. v. Herndon, 264 Ark. 791, 575 S.W.2d 155

(1979).

The Full Commission finds that the claimant proved by a

preponderance of the evidence that the presence of illegal

drugs did not substantially occasion the injury or accident

on February 23, 2011.  The claimant proved that he sustained

a compensable injury in accordance with all of the

applicable elements of Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-

102(4)(A)(i)(Repl. 2002).  The claimant also established a

compensable injury by medical evidence supported by

objective findings in accordance with Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-

102(4)(D)(Repl. 2002).  

B.  Compensation for death
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Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-527(Repl. 2002) provides:

(c) BENEFICIARIES - AMOUNTS.  Subject to the
limitations as set out in §§11-9-501 - 11-9-506,
compensation for the death of an employee shall be
paid to those persons who were wholly and actually
dependent upon the deceased employee in the
following percentage of the average weekly wage of
the employee and in the following order of
preference:
(1)(A)(i) To the widow if there is no child,
thirty-five percent (35%), and the compensation
shall be paid until her death or remarriage.
(ii) However, the widow shall establish, in fact,
some dependency upon the deceased employee before
she will be entitled to benefits as provided in
this section[.] ...
(h) DETERMINATION OF DEPENDENCY.  All questions of
dependency shall be determined as of the time of
the injury.
(i) PARTIAL DEPENDENCY.  (1) If the employee
leaves dependents who are only partially dependent
upon his or her earnings for support at the time
of the injury, the compensation payable for
partial dependency shall be in the proportion that
the partial dependency bears to total
dependency....

An administrative law judge found in the present

matter, “10.  Josephine Moss has failed to establish by a

preponderance of the credible evidence that she is entitled

to an award of dependency benefits.”  The Full Commission

finds that the claimant did not prove by a preponderance of

the evidence that she was entitled to partial dependency

benefits in accordance with Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-

527(i)(Repl. 2002).
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The parties stipulated that Donnie Moss and Josephine

Moss were married on November 3, 1989.  However, Josephine

testified that she and Donnie separated in approximately

1999.  Josephine and Donnie were never divorced, but

Josephine testified that Donnie Moss would occasionally see

her and provide her with small amounts of money. 

Josephine’s testimony regarding the amount of money she

received from Donnie varied between $100.00 monthly to

$400.00 monthly.  Elsie Curry, Renell Rivers, and Jennifer

Rivers also testified that Donnie Moss would occasionally

see Josephine and provide small amounts of cash.  The

claimant contends that she used this money to pay monthly

expenses and was therefore “partially dependent” upon Donnie

Moss at the time of his compensable injury.

A widow must establish facts showing dependency upon

the decedent before being entitled to benefits.  Roach Mfg.

Co. v. Cole, 265 Ark. 908, 582 S.W.2d 268 (1979).  In the

present matter, the Full Commission notes that the claimant

was unable to provide any evidence documenting or

corroborating the testimony that Donnie Moss was providing

anything other than occasional amounts of money for support. 

The claimant was unable to testify with any specificity
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regarding the amount of money Donnie Moss was allegedly

providing.  The claimant never filed a joint income tax

return with Donnie Moss.  Although Donnie Moss may have

provided Josephine with small amounts of money at irregular

intervals, there is no evidence before the Commission

demonstrating that Donnie provided support on a routine,

systematic, or continuous basis.  The record does not show

that Josephine Moss had a reasonable expectation of support

from Donnie.  See Robinson v. Ed Williams Constr. Co., 38

Ark. App. 90, 828 S.W.2d 860 (1992), citing Pinecrest

Memorial Park, Inc. v. Miller, 7 Ark. App. 185, 646 S.W.2d

33 (1983).  Questions concerning the credibility of

witnesses and the weight to be given their testimony are

exclusively within the province of the Commission.  Shaw v.

Commercial Refrigeration, 36 Ark. App. 76, 818 S.W.2d 589

(1991).  In the present matter, we do not find Josephine

Moss’s testimony, or the uncorroborated testimony of the

other witnesses, sufficient to establish a reasonable

expectation of support.  Nor did the claimant take any legal

action to obtain any consistent level of support from Donnie

to which she may have been entitled.     



MOSS - G101576 27

Additionally, the record indicates that Donnie would

live at various time with a girlfriend or with Donnie’s

daughter.  Joe Rogers testified that Donnie had secured a

life insurance policy that named his girlfriend as

beneficiary.  Mr. Rogers testified Donnie referred to his

girlfriend as his “fiancee.”  Dependency is to be determined

in light of surrounding circumstances.  Smith v. Farm

Service Coop., 244 Ark. 119, 424 S.W.2d 147 (1968).  In the

present matter, the Full Commission finds that the claimant

did not prove by a preponderance of the evidence that she

was partially dependent upon Donnie Moss at the time of the

February 23, 2011 accidental injury.

Based on our de novo review of the entire record, the

Full Commission finds that the claimant proved by a

preponderance of the evidence that Donnie Moss sustained a

compensable injury on February 23, 2011.  We find that

Josephine Moss did not prove by a preponderance of the

evidence that she was partially dependent upon Donnie Moss’s

earnings at the time of the compensable injury.  The

claimant therefore did not prove she was entitled to

benefits in accordance with Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-

527(i)(Repl. 2002).  For prevailing on the issue of
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compensability, the claimant’s attorney is entitled to a fee

of five hundred dollars ($500), pursuant to Ark. Code Ann.

§11-9-715(b)(Repl. 2002).  Respondent No. 2, Death and

Permanent Total Disability Trust Fund, shall not be liable

for the attorney’s fee.

IT IS SO ORDERED.

                                                       
                        A. WATSON BELL, Chairman

                                                       
                        KAREN H. McKINNEY, Commissioner

Commissioner Hood concurs, in part, and dissents, in part.

CONCURRING AND DISSENTING OPINION

          After my de novo review of the entire record, I

concur, in part, with, but must respectfully dissent, in

part, from the majority opinion.  I concur with the

majority’s finding that the claimant sustained a compensable

injury on February 23, 2011 when he was killed when struck

by a tree while working in the logging woods.  I dissent

from the majority’s finding that Josephine Moss was not

partially dependent upon the deceased.
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          Josephine Moss was married to Donnie Moss at the

time of his death.  They did not live together.  Neither

person earned high wages.  The testimony shows that their

finances were cash-based.  Josephine Moss testified that

Donnie Moss, the deceased, gave her money from time to time. 

There are no records of this, because that is how they lived

their lives.  To find that Josephine Moss is not a credible

person because she did not keep a ledger of Donnie Moss’

financial support of her, is to judge her against a middle-

class standard which is inappropriate in this context, and

to expect her to engage in a high level of litigation

preparation, before the potential for such litigation ever

existed.  There was testimony that the couple continued to

spend time together, sometimes overnight, although not at

the house where Josephine Moss lived, since it was her

mother’s home. 

          I disagree with the assertion that it requires

speculation to believe Josephine Moss.  To the contrary, it

requires speculation to find that this poor, uneducated

couple living a lifestyle based upon low wages and public

support would have bank statements or cancelled checks to

show his financial support of her or that he would not
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continue to have a relationship, personal and financial with

her.  They were not divorced.  They spent time together. 

The fact that she was not clear about the amounts he gave

her is consistent with the testimony that his support was in

cash, that neither were financially sophisticated, and that

these occasions were a casual part of their relationship, as

well as her level of education. Josephine Moss noted at the

hearing that she was struggling to get by, financially,

since her husband died.  As she said, she asked him for

money, and he gave it to her because she was his wife. 

Surely, the Act does not require that only people wealthy

enough to use bank accounts can prove dependency.

          The majority relies upon the testimony of Joe

Rogers, the owner of the respondent-employer, that Donnie

Moss had a life insurance policy for the benefit of a Ms.

Hathaway, whom Rogers identified as the deceased’s fiancée. 

This testimony is patently unreliable.  There is no copy of

the policy or the documentation upon which Rogers relied in

his testimony in the record, a suspicious omission.  Rule

1002 of the Arkansas Rules of Evidence requires that, to

prove the content of a writing, the original is required. 

Rule 1004 allows that the original is not required, and that
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other evidence of the contents of the writing is admissible

if the original is lost or destroyed, unobtainable by

judicial procedure, in the possession of the party against

whom offered, or if it relates to a collateral matter.  Rule

1007 allows that the contents of a writing may be proved by

the testimony of the party against whom offered.  There is

no justification for the omission of the document here. 

While the Commission is not bound by the formal rules of

evidence, the basic rules of fairness still apply, and the

failure of the respondents to offer the document into

evidence makes the task of the finder of fact to adequately

evaluate the evidence and Rogers’ testimony impossible. 

          Second, Rogers’s testimony that Ms. Hathaway was

Donnie Moss’ fiancée is suspect for two reasons.  First, as

the embodiment of the respondent-employer, which contracted

with the respondent-carrier for workers’ compensation

coverage, his testimony cannot be considered disinterested

or impartial. Second, it is uncorroborated in any way,

including by the actual document upon which he apparently

relied, or any other testimony. Ms. Hathaway’s would have

been quite probative on the issue. Third, Donnie Moss was
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married, making the proposition of a second marriage quite

untenable. 

          To repeat, the formal rules of evidence are not

required, but the respondents should be expected to respect

the Commission and the legal process sufficiently to at

least attempt to create a record upon which an intelligent

and informed decision can be made.  A finding that Donnie

Moss had a fiancée based upon the testimony of a highly

interested party that a document, not in evidence, had a

woman’s name listed as a beneficiary, with no other

corroborating evidence, requires speculation and conjecture

and is necessarily “made of whole cloth”.

          The testimony of Josephine Moss, her mother, her

sister, and her cousin was consistent that the claimant

received approximately $200 per month, and thus that is the

amount for which she was dependent upon Donnie Moss at the

time of his death.  The potential existence of a girlfriend

does not negate the fact that Josephine Moss was partially

dependent upon Donnie Moss in any way.

          In discounting Josephine Moss’ testimony, the

majority observed that the claimant did not take legal

action to secure regular support from Donnie Moss to which
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she may have been entitled.  The record shows that Josephine

Moss did not enjoy the financial ability to retain an

attorney to engage in a domestic relations dispute.  The

record also shows that Josephine Moss had no reason to go

through that effort, because Donnie Moss was already

providing her with support as she needed it and with whom

she had a positive relationship.  Again, it is a mistake to

hold these citizens to a lifestyle standard of a middle

class, well-educated person.

          I find that Josephine Moss was partially dependent

upon Donnie Moss in the amount of $200 per month.  Because I

would award dependency benefits to Josephine Moss, I would

also award her attorney a fee.

          For the foregoing reasons, I concur, in part,

with, but must respectfully dissent, in part, from the

majority opinion.

______________________________
PHILIP A. HOOD, Commissioner


